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An Comunn Gaidhealach Meur Ghallaibh

Caithness Branch of An Comunn Gaidhealach

Meeting Reference MGCG(08)04

Date


Tuesday, 17 June 2008
Copies To
Branch Members

Present


Raymond Bremner (Chairman)

Ena Bain

John A Bain

John Bain

Pauline Bain

Graham Cameron (Secretary)

Alison Cook

Cllr Bill Fernie

Myrtle Gillies

Katrina Gordon

Ian Grant
Andrew Harvey

Celia MacDougall

Cllr Willie Mackay

Carol-Ann Mackenzie

Ann MacLeod

John MacLeod

John MacRae

Allison McLean

Frankie Murdoch

Cllr Graeme Smith

Christine Stone

Apologies


Cllr David Bremner

Cllr Robert Coghill

Alice MacDonald

Shona MacDonald

Cllr Donnie Mackay
Janette Mackay

Anna McConnell

Shona Munro

Philip Page

Alex Patience
Joan Ritchie

Alex Stephen

Margaret Stephen

Nancy Swanson

Cllr the Lady Thurso

MINUTES

1. CHAIRMAN’S REMARKS

The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting. A special invitation had been sent out to all the local Councillors and he welcomed the three Councillors who were present. Apologies had been received from four other Councillors who were unable to attend because of  previous commitments. He also introduced John MacLeod, President of An Comunn Gaidhealach.

2. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING HELD ON 12 MAY 2008 (MGCG(08)03)

The minutes were agreed. The Chairman recorded his thanks again to Allison McLean for producing the minutes. 

3. ACTION FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

ACTION 1/01: On-going. GC had contacted Janet MacDonald who had agreed to forward a copy of the model constitution.

ACTION 1/02: Complete. It was agreed that members would add names as appropriate but this action could be closed.

ACTION 1/06: Complete. MG had contacted the BettyHill and Lairg organising committees.

 ACTION 2/01: On-going. GC had spoken to RD who had agreed to assist in setting up a website for the Branch. The first requirement was for the Branch to agree on the Domain name and for this to be registered. It was agreed that the Domain name should be 'Meur Ghallaibh'/'Caithness Branch'. GC will progress this with RD.

ACTION 2/04: Complete. GC had asked Murdo Morrison about publicity material prior to the inaugural Ceilidh but apart from the display banners provided by An Comunn no other publicity material had been forthcoming. John MacLeod confirmed that An Comunn Gaidhealach had membership forms and he agreed to forward some in time for the next Branch Ceilidh.

ACTION 2/09 & 2/11: Complete. See Agenda Item 7.

ACTION 2/14: Complete.

ACTION 3/01: On-going. The minutes had not been received in time to issue to JM.

ACTION 3/02: On-going.

ACTION 3/03: Complete. The Phil Cunningham and Ali Bain Concert in Strathy Hall will be held on 9 September 2008

ACTION 3/04: Complete. A press release had been issued. 

ACTION 3/05: Complete. An invitation to the meeting had been send to all Local Councillors.  

4. MEDIA COVERAGE OF SUPPORT FOR GAELIC IN CAITHNESS

4.1 Sponsorship for Royal National Mod Caithness 2010

The Chairman opened the discussion by referring to an article in the John O'Groat Journal reporting on the recent meeting of Wick Community Council at which it had been decided not to make a donation towards the Caithness Mod 2010. RB commented that the Local Organising Committee had written to all the Caithness Community Councils in response to a suggestion from Thurso Community Council. Cllr Smith explained that at the meeting the Chairman of the Wick Community Council had supported the application but the Committee had decided not to make a donation as they had rejected other similar requests and did not wish to set a precedent for what was regarded as a county-wide event. The Community Council had felt that it would be more appropriate if the Local Organising Committee applied to the Highland Council Discretionary Fund. RB appreciated that there were other demands on the Community Council's funds but commented that the Thurso and West of Caithness Community Councils had agreed to make a donation.

It was noted that the Royal National Mod already had a Service Level Agreement with Highland Council. John MacLeod reported that An Comunn were due to sign up to another 3 year agreement with Highland Council and it was not expected that there would be any changes to the existing level of support.

On the general issue of sponsorship for the Caithness Mod 2010, RB was pleased to announce the first local commercial sponsorship. Colin MacKenzie Removals had agreed to donate £600, over 3 years, to the Caithness Mod. RB thanked Carol-Ann MacKenzie, who was attending the meeting on behalf of her parents, and said that he hoped this would be a model other local businesses may feel able to follow by spreading sponsorship over a number of years rather than as a single payment. RB also thanked Mr Mancini who had agreed to allow the Local Organising Committee free use of meeting rooms in the Pentland Hotel from now until the Royal National Mod. RB also thanked John MacRae who had agreed to act as the official photographer for the Local Organising Committee.

4.2 SUPPORT FOR GAELIC IN CAITHNESS

RB explained that at the previous Branch meeting, and a subsequent meeting of the Publicity Sub-Committee of the Caithness Mod Local Organising Committee, concern had been expressed about the impact that the media reporting of the debate on the issue of bi-lingual signs was having on the views of people outside Caithness about the level of support for Gaelic in the area. This had led to the decision to invite the local Councillors to this meeting so that there could be an open discussion about the issues.

To illustrate the way in which this issue was being represented in the Gaelic press, RB referred to a recent article in the Gaelic section of Scotland on Sunday. This article inferred that the opposition to bi-lingual road signs was a reflection of a general negative attitude towards Gaelic in the area. The article commented that the area seemed happy enough to welcome the Gaels' money but doesn't appear to want the Gaels' language. The English summary did not accurately reflect the tone of the article in Gaelic.

RB appreciated that Councillors,as elected representatives, have a duty to represent the views of all their constituents. However, people outside Caithness did not see a clear distinction between the opposition to bi-lingual road signs and the attitude to Gaelic in general.

Cllr Smith explained that, in his view, the reason bi-lingual signs had become a contentious issue was because of Highland Council's decision to reverse their position on the long-standing 'opt out' for Caithness from the bi-lingual policy as it was applied in other parts of the Region. He criticised the stance being taken by the Highland Council Gaelic Committee and the way in which they had handled this issue. The Gaelic Committee was now requiring Caithness to accept the policy that Gaelic would be included in interpretation signs for sites of historical interest as well as road signs. When the issue had been reported in the press the focus of attention had been placed on road signs.

RB acknowledged that there were other parts of the Highlands and Islands where Gaelic was not necessarily any more prevalent than in Caithness but appeared more open to bi-lingual signs. He suggested this might be because these areas were more aware of the place of Gaelic in their history.

Cllr Fernie commented  that rather than dwell on the historical connections with Gaelic it may be more productive to focus on the present situation with regards to Gaelic. There was now an opportunity to encourage the development of Gaelic. This should be seen as an opportunity to enhance what we already have and not as taking anything away from any particular group. 

Cllr Smith responded that whilst he would be happy to accept bi-lingual road signs if there were significant numbers of people speaking Gaelic in the area, many people saw the proposal to introduce bi-lingual road signs as imposing Gaelic on what is currently a non-Gaelic speaking area.

RB invited John MacLeod to give a presentation about the currently legal status of Gaelic, the role of An Comunn Gaidhealach and the relationship with the Royal National Mod (a copy of the presentation is attached). John MacLeod explained that following the implementation of the  Gaelic Language (S) Act 2005, Gaelic now had a special status in law and was officially recognised as a 'national language' in Scotland enjoying equal status with English. The Act required certain public organisations, such as Local Authorities, to develop and implement Gaelic Language Plans which would explain how they will deliver Gaelic services as part of their normal services to the public. The Highland Council was the first public organisation to produce a Gaelic Language Plan. The Royal National Mod was a central part of the national plan for Gaelic and as such anything reported about Gaelic has an impact on the Mod and vice versa. The economic benefits to the host area from the Mod were very significant. It was estimated that the Sutherland Mod in 1995 brought £3.1M into the local economy. The visibility of Gaelic in the host area was considered as crucial to the success of the Mod. John MacLeod concluded by  emphasising that the Mod and the development of Gaelic should be seen as a great opportunity rather than as a burden or threat. RB thanked John MacLeod for giving the presentation which had been very informative.

Following on from the presentation, Cllr Fernie added that Highland Council would soon be introducing a translation service for people in the Region and in future more documentation would be produced in Gaelic. As Chair of the Highland Council Committee for  Education, Culture and Sport, he was also aware that as a result of the growth in the number of children attending the Croilleagan in Thurso this would raise issues about the provision of Gaelic medium teaching at Primary School, and ultimately Secondary School, level in Caithness.

The Chairman then opened the discussion to comments from other attendees:

· GC had been asked by Cllr Mackay to explain his position on the bi-lingual road signs issue. Cllr Mackay stated that he was not anti-Gaelic and his opposition to the introduction of bi-lingual road signs was based solely on grounds of cost. He believed that because of the shortage of funds within the roads budget there were other higher priorities for the available money.

· GC was concerned that, regardless of the intentions of those involved, the impression being given to people in the rest of the Highlands and Island, and Scotland as a whole, was that Caithness did not support Gaelic and this would have a negative impact on the Mod.

· CMcD referred to a book of Caithness place names 'Caithness a Cultural Crossroads' which demonstrated that the origins of many place names were a combination of Gaelic, English and Norse. Caithness should therefore promote itself as a cultural cross roads which is part of, not separate from,  the Highlands. In response, Cllr Smith said he was concerned that the Highlands were becoming too homogenised and that areas were losing their sense of local identify. He believed that Caithness should emphasise its uniqueness. RB commented that each area had its own unique features but there were also many things in common and Caithness should take advantage of this.

· CS believed there was a lot more Gaelic activity in Caithness than was apparent to most people, citing regular broadcasts for Radio nan Gaidheal made from Wick as an example of this. The bi-lingual road signs issue had generated a lot of negativity towards the language and she suggested that it might be better to bring people along with the idea rather than impose changes. Cllr Smith agreed that the negative reaction from many people was because of what they saw as imposition of the decision by Highland Council Gaelic Committee. CS commented that this issue had arisen at the wrong time, following immediately after the announcement about the Caithness Mod. John MacLeod stated that there was still time to correct any misconceptions provided the bi-lingual road sign issue was not still making headline news. He emphasised the importance of generating a more positive message over the coming months,. Cllr Smith stated that there was positive support for Gaelic in Caithness but re-iterated that as a Councillor he couldn't appear to give preference to one part of the community over another. Cllr Fernie believed that it was unlikely that the issue would come back for further debate at the Highland Council as there had been ample opportunity for everyone to have their say on the issue.

· MG referred to the recent meeting of the Caithness Presbytery when the issue of bi-lingual road signs had been raised. She had been dismayed to hear that some people were making a connection between Gaelic roads sings and the condition of Wick High School.

· Cllr Mackay expressed his disappointment that so few Councillors had been able to attend the meeting. He commented that the motion against bi-lingual road signs had been debate at the Highland Council and had been defeated. He hoped that all Councillors will respect that the decision had been made and would now let the matter rest. He stated his strong support for the Mod and for the development of Gaelic in Caithness.

· Cllr Smith wished to record his support for Gaelic and he look forward to an application from the Local Organising Committee to the Highland Council Discretionary Fund. He also suggested that funding might be available from the Caithness Partnership.

· KG stated that she was not a supporter of bi-lingual road signs but she was fully supportive of Gaelic and the Mod. She believed the issue was not with the Mod or Gaelic in general but was with Highland Council's decision to impose Gaelic on road signs. She was concerned that if bi-lingual road signs were to be erected some people would take action such as defacing road signs. She suggested it might have been better to wait until after the Mod when people might be more open to the idea.

· John MacLeod re-iterated the point that Gaelic now has a unique status in law. There had been no opposition in the Scottish Parliament to the legislation and there was cross-party support for implementing this across Scotland. Gaelic's status as a national language put it on an equal footing with English and therefore it had a privileged position. This was an opportunity to be grasped not a burden to be avoided.

Ther Chairman closed the discussion at this point and thanked everyone for their contribution to what had been a very useful debate. He hoped that if any of the Councillors who had not been able to attend this meeting were able to attend a future meeting then there would be another opportunity to hear their views on the issues raised.

5. SCHOOLS LIAISON

CMcD reported that she had received a very positive response from all the Head Teachers she had spoken to about getting more involved in Gaelic music/language leading up to the Caithness Mod in 2010. However, although there was a lot of positive interest, few of the schools had any previous experience of Gaelic language or music and were unsure about what they could do to get involved. Currently, Feis Rois visits all the Caithness Primary Schools for 4 week session during the school year but so far the Caithness schools had opted for Scots song rather than Gaelic song. There was a clear opportunity for the Branch to do something to generate more interest in Gaelic in the schools. CMcD suggested that the best way forward might be to organise a 'road show' involving musicians and singers to go into the schools at the start of the new academic year. CMcD had contacted Charlotte Sutton, Youth Music Initiative Co-ordinator for Highland Region who was keen to get Feis Rois involved in this activity. CS was willing to contact the local school from this point of view and she also supported the idea of a 'road show'. CS had also suggested that Feis Rois might be able to work on a specific project leading up to the Caithness Mod which would involve traditional music as well as Gaelic. KG volunteered to assist with supporting the schools liaison work.

It was noted that both Joy Dunlop, Gaelic Development Officer, and Fiona MacKenzie, Mairi Mhor Fellowship, were willing to get involved in any such initiatives.

It was suggested that following the 'road shows' this could be followed up with a Feis for Caithness aimed at school children and adults. CMcD emphasised that it would be necessary to identify what resources would be available for such an event and how it would be organised so that we could go to the school with a specific programme rather than a general idea.

RB suggested that the road shows could be combined with the launch of the Caithness Mod logo competition. It was agreed that there should be a separate meeting to agree the details of the proposals.

ACTION 4/01
RB to arrange a date for a meeting to discuss the details of a road show 

to local schools as part of the launch of the competition to deign a logo 

for the Caithness Mood 2010.

6. BRANCH CEILIDHS

6.1: 30 August 2008 – Scotscalder

PB confirmed that the Scotscalder Hall Committee had finalised all the arrangements, including obtaining a bar licence.  RB confirmed that Joy Dunlop had been invited to appear as the guest artist.

6.2: November 2008 – Strathy

Awaiting confirmation of availability of Strathy Hall from Janette Mackay.

7. CLARSACH WORKSHOP/CONCERT

GC had contacted Erica Sinclair who had confirmed that there were a number of local Clarsach/Harp players who might be interested in such an event. As there was a range in the level of proficiency of players it would be necessary to offer a variety of workshops ranging from 'master class' to 'come and try'. Erica's teacher, Bill Taylor, who is based in Strathpeffer, had expressed an interest in supporting the event and would be prepared to provide tuition as well as bring a number of extra Clarsachs for those people who did not have access to an instrument. John MacLeod suggested approaching The Clarsach Society as a possible source of funding to cover the travel and accommodation costs of tutors. It was suggested that it might be possible to arrange this event to co-incide with the Branch Ceilidh on 30 August

ACTION 4/02 GC to contact The Clarsach Society to find out about possible funding 


for a Clarsach workshop and to establish if it would be feasible to 



organise the event around the Ceilidh on 30 August.

8. DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting will be held on 18 August 2008 in The Pentland Hotel.

Chairman
Raymond Bremner 

Secretary
Graham Cameron

Date of issue:
 7 July 2008 

ACTIONS

Action No
Description
Actionee
Status

1/01

RB/GC to obtain a copy of a standard Branch Constitution from An Comunn.


Graham Cameron
On-going. Janet MacDonald to forward a copy. Secretary's Note: Copy of draft constitution has been received and is attached.

1/02
Review list of potential contacts and who will make contact with individuals and/or organisations.


Branch Members
Complete. Branch members to inform the Secretary of any new contacts as they arise.



1/06
MG to contact local Mod Committees re support of our branch activities. 


Myrtle Gillies
Complete.

2/01
GC to speak to Roy Donn regarding setting up a website and domain name for the Caithness Branch
Graham Cameron
On-going. GC to arrange registration of domain name and progress development of web site.

2/04
GC to contact Murdo Morrison regarding possible An Comunn marketing material for use at ceilidh
Graham Cameron
Complete.

2/09
GC to ask Erica Sinclair for names of Clarsach players in Caithness
Graham Cameron
Complete.

2/11
GC to ask Alex Patience about possible funding for Clarsach workshop/recital
Graham Cameron
Complete.

3/01
Ensure copies of the minutes are sent to Janette Mackay
Graham Cameron
On-going

3/02
Check availability of Strathy Hall for a ceilidh in November
Janette Mackay
On-going.

3/03
Confirm date of the Phil Cunningham and Ali Bain concert in Strathy
Janette Mackay
Complete. The concert will be held on 9 September.

3/04
Prepare press release before next meeting
Raymond Bremner
Complete.

3/05
Invite all local Councillors to attend the next Branch meeting
Graham Cameron
Complete.

4/01
Arrange a date for discussion about format & content of 'road show' to local schools in conjunction with launch of the Caithness Mod logo competition
Raymond Bremner
New

4/02
Contact The Clarsach Society to find out about possible funding for Clarsach workshop and establish feasibility of arranging workshop for 30 August 2008.
Graham Cameron
New
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